How Christian Kids Become Pro-Choice (Part 2)

Last month, I introduced you to "proud Catholic" Miriam and her view on abortion (See www.jfaweb.org/gorr-july-2020 if you missed my July newsletter.) Although she expressed prolife sentiments and thought the unborn was a human being, she opposed restrictions and thought each person should decide for herself.

During our conversation, I was stunned by the number of prochoice talking points she had absorbed and regurgitated to me. Where did Miriam's justifications for abortion come from?

I went to Catholic schools my whole life, and most of my friends there were pro-choice, which is surprising because you'd think in Catholic school it would be pro-life, but that's not the case where I grew up. Pro-choice makes more sense for the youth than for those who are older. I guess wisdom comes with age and stuff. Maybe it's our youth mentality about how we think we know more than those who are older.

I was very surprised that she still considered herself prolife, even though almost everything she was saying was no different than what I would usually hear from atheistic pro-choice students. I asked her to try to make sense of that for me:

There is a gray area between the two. You can be pro-life with a little pro-choice in you. Pro-choice has their moments where they make sense to me.



Our March outreach at UT Dallas where I met Miriam

I don't think I'll ever go over totally to the prochoice side because I believe in the right to life, and I believe everything the Catholic Church says on the subject.

I support pro-life one billion percent, and kind of like one percent I see some pro-choice arguments that have points where they make sense.

Again, I was a bit shocked to hear that someone who spouted to me dozens of pro-choice arguments also said she is "one billion percent" pro-life. How is that possible? Had she learned why her church believes abortion is wrong? Had her parents taught her how to respond to the reasons her friends were pro-choice? Almost everything she had heard on the subject seemed to have come from our pro-choice culture or her pro-choice friends.

After listening to her share her view, I presented a case for the equality of the unborn. I then asked, "Since the



Outreach at the University of Texas at San Antonio in February

something would stick, just like a pebble in her shoe.

unborn are also human, shouldn't they deserve an equal right to life to you and me?" She avoided the question, and she jumped once again into a common pro-choice talking point. This pattern continued throughout our conversation. It seemed clear to me that she had never considered the points I was making, and she had no responses other than repeating what she had heard from her friends.

PHONE: 512-680-1329

This was discouraging, but I am hopeful that I "put a pebble in her shoe," as Greg Koukl of Stand to Reason says. People often don't change their minds on the spot, but my modest goal in my conversation was that

We need to reach kids everywhere, especially kids who claim to follow Christ, before they are convinced by the culture and their peers that even if abortion is "killing a kid," the law should let people make their own choices about it.

My conversation with Miriam confirmed for me that our culture is talking to our kids about abortion. The question is, are *we*? Are our Christian youth being told the reasons that the unborn should have a right to life? Are they being told how to respond to the pro-choice arguments that their friends are making?

That's exactly what Justice For All's mission encompasses. We train Christians to defend their pro-life convictions winsomely in a culture that is hostile to it. We help them understand how this is one issue where the comfortable position of being only personally pro-life is not enough. We teach them that injustice against some of the most vulnerable members of our society is not something about which we can be indifferent. And finally, we train their parents to have these conversations with their kids, so their children develop the critical thinking to help them hold strong even when the culture pushes back.

Where will parents and kids learn this? They are most likely to learn it through their church or a program at their Christian school. The pro-choice culture does not need to communicate its message to our kids — the media and their peers will do the job for them. But as Miriam proves, we don't have the luxury of inaction. And I am so happy that God allows me to reach so many Christian parents and kids every year through Justice For All's work.

It's up to churches, Christian schools, and parents not to hope that our underlying beliefs magically transfer to our kids. Rather we have to spend time focused on the topic. We need to craft a whole-person response that includes the heart and the mind. That is precisely what Justice For All trains leaders to do. Thank you for partnering with me in this vital work.

— Jeremy